

הערות

8 “[The Pact for the Mediterranean](#),” Middle East, North Africa and the Gulf, *The European Commission*, n.d.

9 Sharon Pardo, “[Europe’s Obsession with Israel](#),” Euractiv, 14 June 2026

10 ראו פרק 13 מאת שלומי ברזניק ואלי קנאי. הפרק מבוסס על מחקר המכון, שבחן עשרות אלפי הודעות לתקשורת והצהרות רשמיות של מוסדות האיחוד האירופי לאורך כמעט עשור וגילה ששיעור ההצהרות השליליות העוסקות בישראל זינק כמעט ב-60% מאז מתקפת הטרור של 7 באוקטובר.

11 Ministry for Diaspora Affairs and Combating Antisemitism, [Annual Report – Executive Brief: Global Overview of Antisemitism in 2025](#), Jerusalem: Ministry for Diaspora Affairs and Combating Antisemitism, 2025 (Hebrew); The Center for the Study of Contemporary European Jewry, [Antisemitism Worldwide Report for 2025](#), Tel Aviv: The Center for the Study of Contemporary European Jewry, 2025

12 ראו למשל את הציוץ של שר החוץ גדעון סער ב-17 בספטמבר 2025:

The recommendations of the college of Commissioners led by President von der Leyen are morally and politically distorted, and it is to be hoped that they will not be adopted as has been the case so far. Moves against Israel will harm Europe’s own interests. [...] Steps against Israel will be answered accordingly, and we hope we will not be required to take them. <https://x.com/gidonsaar/status/1968301314447651027>

1 “[EU-Israel Association Agreement](#),” *The European Commission*, n.d.

2 “[Israel: EU Trade Relations with Israel. Facts, Figures and Latest Developments](#),” *European Commission*, n.d.

3 תמר הרמן ואח, “[סקר יולי 2025: התגברות האנטישמיות וההתנכלויות לישראלים בחו"ל גורמים ליותר ממחצית מהציבור לבטל נסיעות או לשנות יעדים](#),” מדד הקול הישראלי, המכון הישראלי לדמוקרטיה, 5 באוגוסט 2025.

4 מבין עשרת יעדי הטיסה הפופולריים של ישראלים בחו"ל, בשנת 2025, שבעה היו באירופה: יוון, קפריסין, איטליה, צרפת, גרמניה, הונגריה וספרד. ראו שרון פרדו, “[יעדי הטיסות של הישראלים הם מראה: האנטישמיות מכתיבה את היעדים](#),” מקור ראשון, 30.11.2025.

5 Sharon Pardo and Joel Peters, *Uneasy Neighbors: Israel and the European Union*, Lanham MD: Lexington Books, 2009 (2nd edition, London: Bloomsbury Publishing, 2027, forthcoming)

6 Dani Filc and Sharon Pardo, “[Israel’s Right-wing Populists: The European Connection](#),” *Survival* 63, 3 (2021), pp. 99-122; Dov Maimon, “[In embracing Europe’s Far Right, Israel is Playing with Fire](#),” JPPI, 19 March 2025; Giovanni Legorano, “[Israel Is Ready to Embrace Europe’s Far Right](#),” *Foreign Policy*, 9 May 2025; Lazar Berman and Nava Freiberg, “[Israel Decides to Establish Formal Ties with Trio of European Far-right Parties](#),” *Times of Israel*, 28 February 2025; Lazar Berman, “[Romania ‘Shocked’ by Israeli Minister’s Call with Candidate who Praised WWII Antisemites](#),” *Times of Israel*, 2 December 2024; Joseph Ataman and Mick Krever, “[Israel Embraces France’s Far-right, Turning a Blind Eye to its Nazi Past](#),” *CNN*, 26 March 2025. לקשרים שמטפח שר התפוצות עמיחי שיקלי עם מנהיגים מהימין הקיצוני באירופה ראו למשל ציוצו ברשת: <https://x.com/AmichaiChikli/status/1893984976938389708>; <https://x.com/AmichaiChikli/status/1732055937907650568>

7 ראו, “[Middle East, North Africa and the Gulf](#)” *The European Commission*, n.d.